

Working Papers

Paper 118, July 2015

Institutional legacies, employment and professional integration of non-EU/EEA doctors in France

Angèle Flora Mendy

This paper is published by the International Migration Institute (IMI), Oxford Department of International Development (QEH), University of Oxford, 3 Mansfield Road, Oxford OX1 3TB, UK (www.imi.ox.ac.uk). IMI does not have an institutional view and does not aim to present one. The views expressed in this document are those of its independent author.

The IMI Working Papers Series

The International Migration Institute (IMI) has been publishing working papers since its foundation in 2006. The series presents current research in the field of international migration. The papers in this series:

- analyse migration as part of broader global change
- contribute to new theoretical approaches
- advance understanding of the multi-level forces driving migration

Abstract

Internationally, policies for attracting highly-skilled migrants have become the guidelines mainly used by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) countries. Governments are implementing specific procedures to capture and facilitate their mobility. However, all professions are not equal when it comes to welcoming highly-skilled migrants. The medical profession, as a protective market, is one of these. Taking the case of non-EU/EEA doctors in France, this paper shows that the medical profession defined as the closed labour market, remains the most controversial in terms of professional integration of migrants, protectionist barriers to migrant competition and challenge of medical shortage. Based on the path-dependency approach, this paper argues that non-EU/EEA doctors' issues in France derive from a complex historical process of interaction between standards settled in the past, particularly the historical power of medical corporatism, the unexpected long-term effects of French hospital reforms of 1958, and budgetary pressures. Theoretically, this paper shows two significant findings. Firstly, the French medical system has undergone a series of transformations unthinkable in the strict sense of a path-dependence approach: an opening of the medical profession to foreign physicians in the context of the Europeanisation of public policy, acceptance of non-EU/EEA doctors in a context of medical shortage and budgetary pressures. Secondly, there is no change of the overall paradigm: significantly, the recruitment policies of non-EU/EEA doctors continue to highlight the imprint of the past and reveal a significant persistence of prejudices. Non-EU/EEA doctors are not considered legitimate doctors even if they have the qualifications of physicians which are legitimate in their country and which can be recognised in other receiving countries.

Author: Angèle Flora Mendy, Visiting Research Fellow, International Migration Institute, Department of International Development, University of Oxford. angele.mendy@qeh.ox.ac.uk

This paper was presented during the HSM workshop (29 October 2014) organised by the Drivers and Dynamics of High Skilled Migration project, International Migration Institute. I am extremely grateful to members of this project for their valuable comments on the paper, specifically Mathias Czaika, Yasser Moullan, Chris Parsons, Sorana Toma and Maria Villares-Varela.

Contents

1	Introduction4
2	Methodology5
3	The path-dependence approach as an analytical framework6
4	The non-EU/EEA doctors in France: status and characteristics
5	Employment and professional integration of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees: between corporatist refusal and necessities8
5.1	The construction of medical corporatism in France: Medical profession as closed labour market
5.2	The imprint of the past9
5.3	The role of certifying and excluding from medical training: the French numerus clausus 10
6	Unexpected long-term effects of hospital reform of 1958 and the reforms in the
	1980s11
6.1	The establishment of hospitals' elite and the adverse effects of the 1982 reform
7	Difficulties in responding to the needs12
7.1	State prerogatives: governments between the needs to rationalize and budget constraints 13
7.2	The interests of Actors in the heart of the controversy14
8	The limits of path-dependency approach in the explanation of transformation related to reforms
9	Conclusion18
	References19

1 Introduction

Policies that attract highly-skilled migrants have been increasingly promoted within the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) countries (OECD 2008; Czaika and Parsons forthcoming; Czaika and Toma 2015; Parsons forthcoming) with governments implementing specific procedures to attract and facilitate their mobility (Toma and Villares-Varela forthcoming). However professions are not treated equally when it comes to welcoming highly-skilled migrants (Czaika and de Haas 2013, 2014). The medical profession as a protected market is one example: in the United States (US), Brenton et al. (2013:1) show how the establishment of occupational licensing regulations works as protectionist barriers to migrant competition. In Switzerland non-EU/EEA doctors can practice medicine in the public hospitals only under strictly controlled conditions and for a definite period of training time (Mendy 2014). France is another example, where doctors with a non-EU/EEA degree have a status with less professional prerogatives. The employment and professional integration of migrant doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees called Praticiens à diplôme hors Union Européenne (PADHUE) is the subject of ongoing debate. They are tolerated but not fully accepted within the medical profession and hired to fill medical shortages in specialities and locations where French doctors do not want to practice. The situation in France does not reflect the optimistic discourse surrounding the international mobility of highly-skilled migrants.

The origin of this conflict can be traced back to the French Code of Public Health, which defines the status of a doctor and the conditions of medical practice. It legally differentiates between medical graduates from France and EU/EEA countries and foreign doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees. By definition practitioners with non-EU/EEA degrees are divided into three subgroups. Firstly, those who arrived for professional or academic reasons and remained in France once their initial official reasons for staying concluded and work in France under the conditions fixed by the French Code of Public Health and secondly, those who studied medicine in France¹. For these first two categories, migrants are supposed to return to their countries of origin once their study or specialisation is finished. If they wish to stay and practice medicine in France they must successfully complete the Authorisation Procedure Exercise (PAE)² to obtain assistant practitioner status, which only gives limited rights as a doctor. Finally, those who failed the PAE represent the third category. A doctor with a non-EU/EEA degree faces a status with limited medical privileges and professional constraints, which are exacerbated by unequal working conditions. Despite occupying a large number of positions and contributing to the functioning of public hospitals (Cash and Ulmann 2008; Cottereau 2012; Cnom 2013) their status and salary are lower than doctors with French or EU/EEA certification. Within the academic community the only point of consensus as to why this is the case is the complexity and puzzling nature of this issue (Deplaude 2009, 2011; Coufinhal and Mousquès 2001; Le Breton Levillois 2007; Moullan 2014), however some authors have put forward a few different explanations.

Danièle Lochak (1995), Professor of Administrative Law and Chair of the Information and Support of Immigrants Group argues it is the complexity of hospital law in France which creates this

¹ Although not the same curriculum as French students as they are accepted within the eight per cent quota dedicated to foreign students in medicine, while French students are selected through the *numerus clausus* examination. Only students whose score equal to or better than French students at the bottom of the required ranking are successful candidates (Cash and Ulmann 2008:55).

 $^{^{2}}$ The *Procedure de validation des Acquis* takes place in three stages. A theoretical and practical examination in the form of hospital practice in a public institution for three years under the responsibility of a chief physician; a transition to a licensing commission may issue a temporary or permanent authorisation, registration with the College of Physicians and pending the approval of the practice of medicine. During the procedure for authorisation to practice, medical doctors outside the EU have the following status. They are hospital physicians, assistant or associated assistant when they prepare their theoretical and practical examination; a result of the authorisation procedure, they get the status of assistant practitioner.

series of conflicting imperatives, whereas others argue it is discrimination, whether legal (Berland 2006; Deplaude 2009, 2011) or hidden (see further, post-colonial study authors: Mbembe 2005a: 143; Blanchard et al. 2005). Based on the path-dependency approach (David 1985; Pierson 1996), which attaches great importance to historical factors as key explanations, path-dependency theorists would argue that the situation of non-EU/EEA doctors in France derives from a complex historical process of interaction between standards settled in the past, particularly the historical power of medical corporatism represented by the French College of Physicians, and the unexpected long-term effects of the hospital reforms in 1958 and 1980s, coupled with budgetary pressures.

After presenting the theoretical framework this paper will review the three key explanations mentioned previously to better understand the issues which restrict non-EU/EEA doctors from professionally integrating in French hospitals. Finally, I conclude that EU enlargement tends more and more to restrict the employment places available to non-EU/EEA doctors in French hospitals which results in their marginalisation.

2 Methodology

This article is based on the results of research focused on the international migration of doctors with African degrees in the United Kingdom (UK), France and Switzerland (Mendy 2010). The research this paper utilises is from data gathered during the French case study (Paris, 2006). The case study involved 15 semi-structured interviews with doctors with African degrees, an interview with the union of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees and an interview with the employee responsible for the recruitment of foreign health personnel in the Ministry of Health. Doctors with African degrees who were interviewed presented three different profiles: (1) those who did their medical studies in France - selected from a quota of eight per cent; (2) those who carried out part of their training in Africa but completed and qualified in France, and finally (3) those who graduated in medicine from an African university and obtained the title of doctor with the right to practice medicine in their country of origin. Their ages ranged from 34 to 56 and the doctors interviewed were selected primarily through the 'snowball' technique using the African university networks. This presented a limitation in terms of the gender distribution in the sample and therefore differences in male and female careers have not been a singular analysis. In addition to interviews, a review of the scientific and legal literature was conducted and we analysed discussion forums after the publication of press articles, in newspapers and on the websites of television magazines that highlighted France's use of doctors with foreign degrees.³ The scientific interest of these discussion forums lies in the fact that contributions are numerous and anonymous; as a result participants in these forums do not censor their views. On this point, most of their statements confirmed the results of our interviews and the literature review. From a scientific point of view, an

³ The first article is published by FRANCE 24, '*Foreign doctors, second-rate practitioners in France*.' Wednesday, June 18, 2008. In the article Geraldine Desqueyroux - Quidu explains that, to cope with the shortage of doctors, France is forced to recruit foreign doctors. She highlights the fact that the PADHUE face not only the problems of wages but also integration. Their practice of medicine is limited in public hospitals where they are placed under supervision of a department head. This is the reason why they are qualified as 'second-rate practitioners.' The second article is published by TF1 News. '*Swirls on the free installation of foreign doctors*' February 12, 2009, which gives an account of the reactions of the votes in the Senate which offered the opportunity to non-EU foreign doctors trained in France to open a free consulting room, a decision which caused hostile reactions in the French medical public, especially from the College of Physicians and the union of private practitioners. The spokesman of the College of Physicians interviewed by TF1 said that he is concerned by the cases of foreign doctors 'completing' only their basic training, which in comparison to a French degree, he considers 'insufficient'. The third article published by the newspaper Liberation, '*Foreign doctors: We are exploited and thrown away*' March 4, 2009. It follows the demonstration organised by the PADHUE where they highlight their difficulties to practice medicine in France, including the compulsory medical exam which they consider 'grossly' selective for obtaining diploma equivalence. The article is illustrated with a picture of foreign doctors demonstrating in front of the Ministry of Health. On the signs, we can read 'Stop Modern Slavery in hospitals'.

important point to consider in the analysis of blogs or readers' mails to be analysed as empirical material is to understand the context in which it occurs: in what context, for what purpose and if possible, who wrote it, and for whom it was written. On this basis, the analysis of this speech can be used for sociological analysis alongside an interview provided you avoid making it tell more than it can say. However, from a methodological point of view, the precautions are not very different from those prevailing in the use of conventional materials such as qualitative interviews.

3 The path-dependency approach as an analytical framework

The path-dependency approach allows us to build on elements of the past to understand the structuring of the medical profession within the health system and to demonstrate how historically the unexpected long-term effects of the hospital reforms of 1958 created budgetary pressures that constrained the professional integration of non-EU/EEA doctors within the French health system.

Briefly, the concept of path-dependency is an essential element of the theory of institutional change. It has led to several disciplinary interpretations (cf. Greener 2005; Sewell 1996; Thelen 1999; Merrien 1990; North 1990; Mahoney 2000; Pierson 2000; Steinmo 2001). It has borrowed from the work of the economic historian Paul David (1985) and highlights the fact that an optimal decision taken at a given time can have long-term dependencies and constraints accompanied by sub-optimal effects, and that technological or economic development does not necessarily follow the most efficient way. The most classic example of 'lock-in' technology is that of the typewriter keyboard (David 1985)⁴. The assumption here is that when a track is followed, it becomes irreversible, even if it leads to sub-optimal outcomes (Thelen 1999:385). In the new institutionalism perspective this means that institutions⁵ do not easily change (Immergut 1998; Pierson 1996; Steinmo 2001). Even if the institutional structure is not satisfactory, it becomes very difficult to change the rules. Indeed, the cost of uncertainty which involves a new institutional structure sometimes makes actors unwilling to change the structure (Shepsle 1986 quoted by Steinmo 2001). According to Mahoney (2000) there are three common and converging points of analyses using the path-dependency: they all involve a study of causal processes highly sensitive to events that occurred in the past within a global historical order. The logic of the pathdependence process implies that past historical events are contingent outcomes which cannot be explained on the basis of past events or initial conditions. Finally, once the historical contingent events take place, the sequences of path-dependence are marked by relatively deterministic causal models or what can be called inertia.

To return to medical migration, the path-dependency approach presents some limits which prevent it being used to completely interpret the non-EU/EEA issue in France. In fact, as a theoretical framework, it becomes insufficient to explain further transformations which have occurred surrounding the issue of non-EU/EEA doctors, namely the impact of negotiations and various reforms undertaken by the French government. To address these limitations we will also consider the policy change perspective (Kingdon 1984; Steinmo et al. 1992; Joppke 2007; Schmidt and Radaelli 2005; Streeck and

⁴The QWERTY system was invented to slacken the typing speed at a time when too much speed had the effect of locking the keys. Even if the problem does not arise today, new keyboards on the market, although technically optimal, are not used (Merrien 1990).

⁵The definition of institutions as envisaged in the institutionalism perspective is that the institutions are not the passive recipient of social demands (classes, groups, preferences), neither the result of their actions, but they also have a fundamental effect in the political and social events by influencing actors, and the way in which they define their interests and identities (Mahoney 2000; North 1990; Pierson 2000; Steinmo 2001). In other words, institutions are not neutral arenas; they distribute power unequally between groups and social workers, promoting or limiting collective capacity of action (Merrien 2002).

Thelen 2005) which allows us to interpret the impact of reforms in the medical professional field and how they maintain non-EU/EEA doctors in an inferior professional position.

4 Non-EU/EEA doctors in France: status and characteristics

According to the Code of Public Health, for a doctor to officially practice medicine in France they must meet three cumulative conditions laid down in Article L.4111-1 in the Code of Health (Deau 2006): '(1) Having the nationality as stipulated in the text; (2) Be a holder of diplomas under Article 4131-1 of the Code of Public Health; (3) Be registered in the College of Physicians' (Cnom 2012b). According to the text:

Nobody shall practice as a doctor if he has not ... the French nationality, or an Andorran citizenship or from a European Union country or party to the Agreement on the European Economic, from Morocco or Tunisia, subject to the application, if any, of the rules set out in this chapter, or those resulting from international commitments other than those mentioned in this chapter ... (Cnom 2012c).

Concerning the diploma under condition two, doctors with French degrees have all successfully passed the numerus clausus examination, which occurs at the end of their first year of study. In the sixth year of academic study they also have to pass the National Classifying Examination Epreuves Nationales Classantes. Students are ranked according to academic achievement with those scoring higher being granted greater vocational choice⁶. Since the creation and strengthening of the EU and the Agreement on the European Economic Area, European citizens who have graduated from a European university have been granted the same rights as French graduates as stipulated in Law N° 76-1288, 31 December 1976 (Cnom $2012c)^7$. However, it states that, 'doctors who do not meet one or the other conditions, or the first two conditions laid down in Article L.4111 Code of Public Health, can be authorised to practice in the medical profession through dispensation or an individual order from the Minister of Health' (Cnom 2012b). Some of the non-EU/EEA doctors benefited from these measures in the 1970s and 1980s and have obtained the right to fully practice due to two reasons. The first was due to the creation of the individual license to practice and secondly because the diplomas of their countries were automatically recognised before the 1970s - the medical careers in France has been reformed after this period. For example the Maghreb countries, and some sub-Saharan Africa countries under French colonisation and during the years following independence.

Considering the statutes under which non-EU/EEA doctors are working within the French health system, we can distinguish two groups. The first category, and the most important, is composed of those who are not recognised fully as doctors, meaning they are not permitted to be included on the list of the College of Physicians, and can only practice in public health institutions if they are formally under the supervision of a doctor with a French degree. Among them, we can distinguish: Contract Assistant Practitioners (CAP) and those working under various statues – attached practitioners associates, associates assistants, acting as interns (*Faisant fonction d'Interne*) – within the hospital system. They have all been granted the right to practice in public hospitals. The second category which has been called the 'unauthorised'⁸ refers to the non-EU/EEA doctors who are unable to become

⁶ The second cycle of medical studies (at the end of the sixth year) in France ends for all students by national ranking examinations (NRE). They have replaced, since 2004, the examination of internship. Following its ranking, the student chooses their hospital university centre for posting and as well as their speciality.

⁷This agreement between the EU and Iceland, Liechtenstein and Norway includes provisions for the effective exercise of the right to settle and recognition of professional qualifications required for the exercise of the medical profession" (Cnom 2012c). ⁸ It particularly deals with those who are 'denied to sit the examination for Certificate of Clinical and Therapeutic Synthesis', 'those who fail the examination for Contract Assistant Practitioners', those who are in specialities non-validated by consultation commissions, and practitioners who are graduate doctors but registered as students.

integrated into the hospital medical profession via authorisation procedures but nevertheless continue to practice medicine through subterfuges used knowingly by hospital administrations (Couffinhal and Mousquès 2001a; Le Breton- Lerouvillois 2007). This last group practice medicine, recognised by all the stakeholders of the system, although they officially have no right to practice. This led Ferret (2012) to say that 'French medicine has its undocumented'.

Officially, there is no consensus surrounding the number of the non-EU/EEA doctors (Cash and Ulmann 2008) practicing in the French health system. According to the database of the College of Physicians, in 2013, 92.2 per cent of physicians in France were doctors with French diplomas⁹ who meet all the tests of the French medical curriculum (Cnom 2013: 109). European and non-EU/EEA graduates represented 7.8 per cent of all doctors registered by the College of Physicians. This represents, in terms of numbers, 21,111 graduates, with 9,642 from EU/EEA countries and 11,469 from non-EU/EEA countries (Cnom, 2013:109). Within the non-EU/EEA staff, 66.3 per cent have obtained their degrees at a university in the Maghreb, with the majority from Algeria (40 per cent) (Cnom 2013). The top ten countries where non-EU/EEA doctors originate from, recorded by the College of Physicians, is Algeria (40 per cent), Syria (11 per cent), Morocco (10.5 per cent), Tunisia (4.8 per cent), Madagascar (3.9 per cent), Lebanon (3.6 per cent), Federation of Russia (2.3 per cent), Argentina (2.2 per cent), Egypt (1.8 per cent), Senegal (1.6 per cent) (Cnom 2013:111). In fact, most of the non-EU/EEA doctors are French citizens who acquired nationality during their stay, or French citizens who have been trained outside of the EU/EEA countries. The data from the College of Physicians is often challenged by the non-EU/EEA doctors' unions as a majority of them are not recognised by the College of Physicians and consequently do not appear in their database. In 2008, one of the non-EU/EEA unions - the Federation of Health Practitioners - estimated non-EU/EEA doctors to number 17,000 in France (Cottereau 2012a:1). This conflicting data drove Le Breton-Lerouvillois, author of various publications for the French College of Physicians, to state:

We have chosen to work on the nationality of doctors and not on the origin of the degree. Therefore, we do neither treat doctors of foreign origin who acquired French nationality during their stay on our territory nor the French doctors who obtained their medical degrees abroad. Moreover, we do not have the necessary visibility to address the difficult issue of non-European doctors, not registered in the College of Physicians, but who are practicing in our hospitals (2007:3).

It has been estimated that 63.5 per cent of foreign doctors with non-French diplomas work primarily in the public sector, in rural areas which face a shortage of medical professionals, while 46 per cent of doctors with French diploma primarily practice in the private sector, where they have the ability to supplement their state salary by charging private rates (Cnom 2013:117).

5 Employment and professional integration of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees: between corporatist refusal and necessities

The employment of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees in France provides a remarkable illustration of the path-dependence approach. Understood in the context of this analysis and briefly summarised, this means that the inherited institutional health system is the result of some fundamental moments that punctuate the history of medicine and the medical profession in France. In France, the issue is not foreign doctors, but that of doctors with foreign degrees. Following this logic, the situation of doctors

⁹In 2006, this percentage represented 96 percent of doctors of French nationality and who graduated in France (Cash and Ulmann 2008:67).

with non-EU/EEA degrees lies at the confluence of two forces: first, building a corporatist legitimacy over the years by the *numerus clausus* examination in medicine and secondly, the budgetary pressures that result in difficult to fill places being given to doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees in the French hospital system.

5.1 The construction of medical corporatism in France: Medical profession as closed labour market

First of all the medical profession in France is officially known and defined as corporatist (Dubar 1996; Hassenteufeul 1997) and a closed labour market (Paradeise 1984; Immergut 1992). It is institutionalised as such on a legal basis by the state. Among the characteristics shared by corporatist and closed marked organisations, which can be seen in the medical profession, is a tendency to protect and defend the interests of their members, along with the exhibition of a hostility to reform. Following Paradeise's (1984) broader definition, closed labour markets are defined as those social spaces where the allocation of the labour force to employment is subject to impersonal rules of recruitment and promotion. Markets are so-called closed because they feed off themselves at the lowest pyramids in each grade level, with the senior positions being filled by internal proposal. The common characteristics of closed markets are to protect the workers they employ against competition on the open labour market and, more broadly, against competition between colleagues. According to Paradeise 'the characteristic of these markets is the existence of a "super-rule" that articulates the interests of workers and buyers of the workforce using procedures that are beyond the laws of the free market' (1984:357).

5.2 The imprint of the past

The situation regarding the recruitment of non-EU/EEA doctors in France results from the structure of the medical profession, the role of the government in the health sector, the selective employment route into the field (Freidson 1985; Hassenteufel 1997; Herzlich et al. 1993), and also the budgetary pressures (Immergut 1992). First and foremost, from the early twentieth century French doctors have succeeded to stymie attempts to incorporate the profession in a binding national health insurance system (Ferro 1985; Leonard 1981). In 1927 they adopted the *Charter of the Liberal Medicine*¹⁰ which involved the creation of a professional corporation with extensive powers (Hassenteufeul 1997:18). According to Hassenteufeul neither the *Social Insurance Laws* of 1928 and 1930, nor the implementation of social security after 1945 succeeded in questioning their professional prerogatives and power over the practice of the profession. Hassenteufeul stressed that by the end of the 1920s, in a context where xenophobia and anti-Semitism were rising, professional associations of French doctors launched a campaign to defend the principle that the medical profession should be reserved for French doctors:

The French doctor has a very high conception, of his duties, of all his duties. But we see alas other doctors, product of easy 'equivalence', and coming from afar, sell their medicine in our country, as carpets are sold in outdoor cafés, providing a mentality that we would see reserved for their countries of origin (1997:38).

The corporatist ideology of the French Action (*'l'Action française'*) gradually penetrated the medical profession over a period of 20 years. It became the dominant public discourse of the profession, whose main spokesmen gathered in 1929 within the corporatist medical group and whose words were inspired

 $^{^{10}}$ The 1927 Charter is composed of seven principles: the free choice of doctor by the patient; absolute respect of professional secrecy; right to fees for any patient treated; direct payment of fees by the patient (refusal of third party) and fees freely determined by the doctor – called principle of the direct agreement between the doctor and the patient; therapeutic freedom and prescription; control of patients by the cash desks, doctors by the union and the medical arbitration committee – refusal of any control of doctors by cash desks; union representation in the cash-desks.

by the extreme right. Xenophobia in the sense of Deplaude (2011)¹¹ fuelled by the dramatisation of the large number of foreign students who passed their medical degree. In addition, risks to the income of the profession particularly reflected the rejection of foreign doctors who were considered as a threat to the morality of the profession (Hassenteufeul1997). As Henri Nahum wrote:

From the years 1920 to 1930, the number of doctors increased. Medical unions and deans of medicine were alarmed by this plethora: when we hardly expect new medical advances, it surpasses by far the needs of the population and the risk of impoverishing the medical profession. This plethora is mainly attributed to the 'invasion of these wogs', accused of incompetence, and a lack of ethics and complete ignorance of French traditions (2008:42).

It was in this context that the slogan 'France for the French' received wide coverage and manifested itself in French doctors mobilising themselves in favour of a bill by Dr. Ambuster, passed in 1933, strictly reserving the practice of medicine in France to French citizens who held a French degree. In addition, the bill expressed a fierce reservation regarding the naturalisation of foreign doctors. However, the new French Constitution and the advent of the new Republic from 1945 at the end of the World War II did not change the principles of the French College of Physicians, especially with regard to the main objectives set during the previous years, whose effects can still be witnessed in the present day.

In fact, the College of Physicians continues to defend the idea of an institution responsible for keeping the principles of morality, integrity, and dedication necessary for the practice of medicine and observation of rules laid down by the Code of Ethics. The Ambruster Act remains in force to this day and imposes three restrictive conditions to the practice of medicine in France: French nationality, the possession of a French diploma and registration with the College of Physicians. The only exception was with the introduction of the Individual License to Practice Act 1972 which introduced the granting of individual license to practice to foreign doctors (Couffinhal and Mousquès 2001a). Even today representatives of the College of Physicians in France are echoing some of the historical ideals outlined above.

5.3 The role of certifying and excluding from medical training: the French *numerus clausus*

The exclusion of foreign doctors was further strengthened with the introduction of the *numerus clausus* examination in 1971, which was introduced by Simone Veil. In general, the term of *numerus clausus* refers to an entrance examination which students take to be admitted onto a particular course, mainly in regulated professions with the highest-scoring students taking course places (Hardy-Dubernet and Faure 2006). In France, the first year of medicine is marked by lectures and at the end of the first year an exam provides access to the second year, or not if the student does not pass, and marks the end of the first year of undergraduate medical studies¹². The *numerus clausus* plays a key role in structuring the French medical profession as a 'closed profession' (Dubar 1996; Paradeise 1984; Seguestrin 1985) and consists of ranking candidates with the numbers admitted fixed by regulation. It has two fundamental characteristics. First, it is reserved only for French students and therefore foreign students cannot, by its very definition, sit this selective examination. Second, it is based on a quota system for

¹¹ Inspired by Miles and Brown (2003), Deplaude (2011:189) defines xenophobia 'as on the one hand the act of categorising individuals according to their real or perceived nationality and, secondly, to assign negative characteristics to groups thus constituting or presenting them as a threat to other groups'.

¹² A new reform of medical training has been in force since September 2010. We now speak of First Year of Medicine Studies (PACES) and General Medical Sciences Training Diploma (DFGSM) (ANEMF 2014).

entry into the second year. The number of positions offered is very low compared to the number of students registered in medical school¹³. Unlike the other established admissions procedures implemented in other European countries, this procedure ignores student motivation and previous social experience; instead it takes the form of multiple selected questions (MCQs) on scientific issues (Hardy-Durbernet and Faure 2006:15). The preparation for numerus clausus competition for the young students necessitates a considerable workload. As Verdoot points out, the numerus clausus is primarily synonymous with 'anxiety' for students who undergo it. Verdoot describes it metaphorically as a source of 'nervous tension before the results, a vague and distant future, the fear of the wall, the uncertainty for further studies' (2000:1). However, success in the exam demonstrates within the medical profession and more broadly within French society, the quality of French medicine and the value of its practitioners. For the large majority of the French social body, the numerus clausus examination is the only legitimate form of selection, with the dominant view being that justice and fairness requires that jobs within the French medical profession should be reserved for those who have succeeded in this difficult rite of passage (Deau 2006; Hardy-Dubernet and Faure 2006; Deplaude 2011). Symbolically, the numerus clausus examination demonstrates an important distinction of competence between doctors with French degrees and doctors with foreign degrees, labelling those lacking the numerus clausus as illegitimate doctors.

The social construction of competent doctors versus less competent doctors (Dubar 1998:18) is imposed with a crystallisation of historically stubborn prejudices, either they are objective or subjective, implicit or explicit. Such prejudices are rooted in the views of public opinion and often are replicated ironically by the media (Pinel 2006; Mouataarif 2006; Desqueuroux-Quidu 2008; Piquemal 2009; Piganeau 2011). Non-EU/EEA doctors therefore see themselves confined to occupy a constricted position on the outskirts of a profession whose interests are jealously preserved through political advocacy of the corporation (Hassenteufel 1997; Immergut 1992; Seguestrin 1985). In comparative analysis, the highly elitist medical training and the idea that training in France is of superior quality, explains the low opinion of the non-EU/EEA medical workforce (CNOM 2013). However, this is only one of the key explanations of the problem of foreign doctors. To understand the overall logic of the French healthcare system, it is important to take into account the effects of modernisation in the hospital sector undertaken by the Hospital Reform 1958 (Cash and Ulmann 2008).

6 Unexpected long-term effects of the 1958 and the 1980s hospital reforms

At the beginning of the Fifth Republic, the French government began an ambitious reform of the hospital sector: the 1958 Debré reform (Haroum 1969). This reform upset both the relationship between private practice and the hospital sector as well as medical training as it created new hierarchies and new requirements. After the 1958 reform, all students who had crossed the threshold of their second year of study were to be trained within hospitals through an internship. An internship in a hospital was possible after an examination which allowed students to hold paid positions in hospitals during the duration of their postgraduate medical courses. In this system, all medical students have access, at the end of the seventh year, to the grade of Doctor of Medicine after defending their thesis. This title also allows everyone to practice general medicine. Specialisation is done in two ways: either by internship in hospitals – the only means of access to surgical specialities – or by the Certificate of Specialized Studies (CES) (Hardy-Dubernet and Faure 2006:11).

¹³ Deplaude (2009) provides a historical analysis of political and administrative issues of the *numerus clausus* in France thanks to a thorough search of administrative records.

6.1 The establishment of a hospitals' elite and the adverse effects of the 1982 reform

Internships for a speciality were established by the Law of 31 December 1982. With the internship speciality, intern positions depended on national legislation while positions for the CES were left to the discretion of the Faculty (Cnom 2012). Doctors in CES positions received no pay and had no official position in the hospital where they practice their internship. Regulating access to specialities allowed the government to limit the number of positions in any given speciality. However, the 1982 reform failed in its ambition to upgrade general medicine as it still could not attract the best medical students (Hardy-Dubernet and Faure 2006:12). This reform was eventually seen to have negative impacts and was abolished in 2004 and replaced with the National Classifying Competitions (NCC). The NCC officially became the sole and mandatory passage of all medical students in France (Hardy-Dubernet and Faure 2006)¹⁴.

A series of measures led to a lower number of students and French graduate doctors in hospitals, which caused a drastic shortage of personnel. The 1980s brought a change of political ideology in France, which was influenced by international political thought regarding the reduction of state-based welfare. France undertook a review of its fiscal policy and as Streeck (1992) highlights, the change in policy agenda was influenced by the declining value of the franc in the early 1980s, which led France to abandon its experiment in strong Keynesian economic management and to introduce welfare cuts and a programme of de-nationalisation. Control of health expenditure became an important issue after the failure of several attempts to restructure the sector (Cash and Ulmann 2008:61), and it was in this context of profound change which were considered by some to be 'brutal and complete' (Merrien et al. 2005:345–347).

According to the expectations of the time, reducing the number of doctors would also lead to a reduction in medical prescriptions and therefore significant savings in social security payments. This solution, which at the time gained unanimity among many actors, was quickly challenged by the deans of Medicine faculties and the College of Physicians (Cash and Ulmann 2008:61)¹⁵. The 1958 hospital reform thus sets a hierarchy and a rigid separation between the noblest hospital functions and private practice, which is less noble but relatively independent. It also created new needs which were difficult to meet in the framework of existing hierarchies and budgetary constraints. This contradiction led to the unintended consequence of the recruitment of many graduates from outside the EU/EEA. Moreover, Xavier Deau, President of Medical Training and Skills in the French College of Physicians emphasised that '*numerus clausus* imposed on French students... is one of the etiologies of the massive influx of foreign students since the 1990s' (Deau 2006:2).

7 Difficulties in responding to needs

Rather than the intended reduction in hospital expenditure, these reforms of public hospitals have led to increased medicalisation of hospitals, which has resulted in a higher requirement for medical

¹⁴ ... their only goal is to classify the students are assessed on their knowledge by universities. The events take place throughout the territory, the same day for all students of all French faculties of medicine; they therefore have no direct link with the universities. All students will then select a speciality for practice, including general medicine. This procedure was designed to give again a real mission to universities; to ensure the acquisition of basic skills among students, who then will be allowed to sit the ECN examination from a strictly academic program' (Hardy-Dubernet and Faure 2006 :7).

¹⁵ '...medical health unions, health insurance as well as the government agreed to reduce the number of trained physicians. Conversely, the Deans of Faculties of medicine have always seen this policy as a problem, particularly for running hospitals a portion of hospital activity is carried out by interns and *Faisant fonction d'internes*'. The College of Physicians, drawing on his work on demographic projections, also oppose quite quickly to this too drastic reduction in the number of students.'

personnel doctors. (Cash and Ulmann 2008; Couffinhal and Mousquès 2001a). However, these positions can no longer be filled through the usual channel of medical students who have passed the internship. In this context, the combination of the declining number of doctors and increased needs led hospitals to employ, in considerable proportions, doctors with foreign degrees¹⁶. It was easy to implement this policy because many doctors from the Maghreb and the Middle East had settled in France both for financial and political reasons. Controlling the influx of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees and, through the principles of the law, for deploying them where French doctors do not want to practice, is a political and strategic choice legally established (Deplaude 2011). This policy is also implemented in a context of social protection deficit (Merrien et al. 2005:347).

7.1 State prerogatives: governments between the needs to rationalise and budget constraints

From the 1990s onwards, successive governments have tried to rationalise the employment of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees in hospitals without putting an end to jobs considered essential to the functioning of hospitals. As early as 1991, the French government intended to correct the situation, by restricting recruitment opportunities of non-EU/EEA doctors. The 1991 Act stopped the recruitment of non-EU/EEA doctors but it did not consider the actual impact this would have. Indeed, it quickly became apparent that hospitals would cease to function without this labour. At the same time, the government's measure to reduce the recruitment of non-EU/EEA doctors encountered resistance from the non-EU/EEA Unions who denounced these measures and requested that non-EU/EEA doctors be officially recognised on a par with their French counterparts. This was an impossible request for the French government to satisfy for two main reasons. First, it would mean the government would have to contend with opposition from the French doctors' unions who are strongly opposed to the recognition of non UE/EEA doctors and their requests for similar rights to French doctors.

Finally what the French government did was to postpone indefinitely the date of the implementation of the measures from the 1991 Act. In 1994, the debate was revived but without any effect in terms of implementation of the 1991 Act. In 1995, the Steg Report on emergencies once again raised the question. The Steg Report showed that in many public hospitals the reception of patients, in certain specialities, was entirely overseen by interns and the non-EU/EEA doctors under the status called interns (*'Faisant Fonction d'Internes'*). The report stressed a large number of vacancies in some sectors, particularly in that of anaesthesia.

The year 1995 marked the culmination of the reformists' will. On February 4 1995, the Weil Act, implemented in a context of fiscal crisis and xenophobic tensions¹⁷, presented as law the integration of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees into public hospitals. The 1995 law was divided into two parts: first, the law created a new examination for a new status called CAP. Unlike other hospital doctors, CAPs are not permanent, but contractual, however faced with implementation difficulties the Act was repealed in 1997. In 1999 a new status of doctors with a foreign degree were integrated into the law on universal health coverage. The Bernard Kouchner Law (1999) meant access to the practice of general medicine expanded by increasing the annual quota. Permission to practice general medicine was given

¹⁶ In 1994, the number of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees was estimated at 8,000 in French public hospitals (Couffinhal and Mousquès 2001a).

¹⁷ We recall that 1995 began under the sign of political cohabitation (President François Mitterand, Prime Minister Edouard Balladur), and extended through the elimination of Lionel Jospin in the presidential elections and the confrontation between Jean-Marie Le Pen of the National Front and Jacques Chirac of the Rally for the Republic Party (*'Rassemblement pour la République'*) in the second round of the presidential election, which ended with the election of Jacques Chirac.

to non-EU/EEA doctors practicing for over six years in hospitals. However, the Kouchner Act (1999) fixed the deadline of integration to happen by 2001 and at the same time prohibited any recruitment of new graduates from outside the EU after 1999. Finally, it appears that the vision of French authorities to rationalise non EU/ EEA doctors has been defeated by the different stakeholders. The first difficulty is that the demand for doctors in hospitals remains high: due to budgetary constraints hospitals cannot afford to lose non-EU/EEA doctors as French doctors cost more to employ. Second, the College of Physicians have refused to recognise non-EU/EEA doctors and their unions consider the above proposals insufficient as they do not take into account their requests.

7.2 The interests of actors in the heart of the controversy

The analysis of the interviews we conducted in Paris as well as the literature review and discussion forums that follow the articles published on the situation of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees in France, reveal much about the interests of the actors involved. All three sources highlight the same three factors which fuel the controversy surrounding the professional integration of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees: the *numerus clausus* examination and failure to obtain a French diploma, working conditions and non-recognition of qualifications. Beyond these points mentioned, the data also showed that discrimination of non-EU/EEA doctors is widespread. They persist in open discussions and, as we mentioned previously, are replicated in the media.

The speeches by the French authorities, whether administrative or from the College of Physicians, officially build on the basis of the French legislation and more broadly, on the ethics of development that wants non-EU/EEA doctors to return to their countries of origin to treat their own (Deau 2006). According to the health authorities, the laws are clear on the situation of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees. For the official in charge of the medical profession in the Ministry of Health, interviewed in October 2006, the legal procedure for non-EU/EEA doctors has no ambiguity in its formulation contrary to what their unions say. If his explanations brought nothing new in regard to what the legal procedure provides, he did present, through his explanations, a greater understanding of what doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees could expect. Indeed, he said, the latter must not delude themselves about their actual status even after validation of their authorisation to practice, which is merely a certificate, valid only in France and not considered a diploma.

Yet, the discourse of French authorities contrasts with several attempts to find solutions and alternatives to the non-EU/EEA doctors, as well as to mark a break with the political choices of the past. Therefore, from a political logic, the difficulty in changing the rules, can lead the political and administrative actors to consider 'pragmatic rules' (Bailey 1971 cited by Deplaude 2009). These pragmatic rules consist in postponing deadlines until a more favourable and less sensitive time to the union's demands¹⁸. According to Deplaude:

The pragmatic rules consist in presenting the problems and the answers given to them in publicly acceptable terms. Finally, they consist in gaining time, that is to say, trying to delay the adoption of the most politically risky decisions at a more convenient time, and

¹⁸ Deplaude (2009) shows how the establishment and implementation of the *numerus clausus* of medicine in the 1970s in France can see what constitutes some of these pragmatic rules (Deplaude 2009: 20). This purely political logic explains why so many students have continued to be welcomed into medical school several years after the institution of the *numerus clausus*, contributing between the mid-1970s and the late 1980s, and an unprecedented population growth of the medical profession in France.

then implementing them progressively according to changing circumstances and political power relations (2009:20).

As for the issue of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees, the constraints of providing them with official recognition goes beyond finding a convenient time. It would also require the means to negotiate with doctors with French degrees and the professional organisations which represent them and who are a significant pressure group within French society.

This logic can also be seen in the official position of the French government which reinforces the superior positions of doctors with French degrees and defends their interests, and mirrored by official declarations from the French College of Physicians. Firstly, the vast majority of doctors with French degrees consider it a legitimate norm that a duality operates within the French healthcare system. For some, the foreign doctors who have not been submitted to the *numerus clausus* and the selective training requirements cannot be recognised as full doctors. Full doctors are said to be those who have passed the *numerus clausus* examination, and therefore there are serious doubts about the competence of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees, particularly those who come from Africa.

Understand the astonishment and anger of the French when, after having announced to them years ago that the *numerus clausus* should be reduced or cancel specialities, because there were too many doctors, we explain to them that they have to let foreign doctors come (medical student, discussion forum, discussion forum 'Foreign doctors, second-rate practitioners in France', 19 June 2008).

I do not see why the citizens of a country should accept when they have duties, they pay taxes, they elect their leaders that are placed in a situation of permanent competition with non-national workers (medical student, discussion forum 'Foreign doctors, second-rate practitioners in France', 19 June 2008).

Secondly, through analysis of official statements given by the College of Physicians, as a corporatist organisation, it can be seen that their rhetoric matches that of the French government. Briefly summarised, the dominant and official position of the French government is that employment priority should be given to French doctors, and then European doctors. However employers have to be careful vis-à-vis doctors from new EU countries (Bulgaria, Romania) as their medical qualifications have also been called into question. Finally there should be a limited acceptance of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees because, for ethical reasons, they should return to their countries of origin to help their own populations once they complete their training. This return will be of benefit both to their countries and to French students, who will find jobs:

Is it not a way of depriving these people of their doctors and the country of their elite? Is it not a way for our university to live vicariously at the expense of foreign universities? Is it not a way of depriving our children of desirable access to university to train them for a profession which, moreover, has real needs? (Prof. Jean Langlois, President of CNOM, BOM, No. 15, May 2003).

However, the College of Physicians did not deny the need to fill the current deficit of doctors despite the reservations mentioned. From this point of view, if the choice is between European doctors and non-EU/EEA doctors, then the preference is for EU/EEA members. Moreover, European enlargement to Eastern countries poses many problems and requires a minimum guarantee of competence mainly because of heterogeneous paths:

In France, we have a shortage of doctors in some areas. We are not going to deny those who knock on our doors when they offer all the guarantees of skills... but probably

mechanisms should be put in place to regulate migration flows of the medical profession (Xavier Deau, BOM, No. 3, March 2006).

But the arrival in May 2004, of ten new Member States has created a difficult situation to manage. Europe could no longer apply the rules on the harmonisation of competences, with health professionals who do not always provide the guarantees of required skills given their heterogeneous paths (Arlette Chabrol, BOM, No. 3, March 2006).

This paper will now move to present the opinions of the African doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees that were interviewed in Paris, however it is important to note these views were also reflected in the analysis of union's publications, internet forum discussions and academic literature. The African doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees that we met in Paris, when they described their professional trajectories, said they did not understand why they are not professionally integrated despite several years of practice in France. They all considered themselves victims of discrimination and said they had been shocked by the speeches which portray them as 'second-rate doctors' (Pinel 2006). Despite persistent prejudices against their training, doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees, state that they are as competent as their French colleagues (Piquemal 2009). The survey conducted in the Paris region revealed that there is constant disillusionment among the African doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees faced with a career, that we have defined as part of our typology model,¹⁹ of a 'blocked' professional career. To clarify this we mean 'a model in which the African graduate in medicine cannot undertake a professional career in conditions identical to those of national conditions. This model is characterised by high barriers to admission, nonrecognition of diplomas, and a national/non-national dualism in the exercise of the profession (Mendy 2014: 48). They also specified that they did not find a significant difference between the medical training they received and that which is taught in France, as the medical teaching in African universities is based on the French model and is supported by numerous doctors and professors from France.

The current procedure... is much more selective than any other hospital competition that exists in France... and I'm not talking about the three years of exploitation as a sub-doctor, [the one] who works more than colleagues to get the average, and often it is much more than three years (D6 France, October 2006).

After developing the key explanations for understanding the situation of foreign doctors in France, and the issues related to the interests of different actors, we now turn to discuss the limitations of the pathdependency approach in explaining the non-EU/EEA issue.

8 The limits of path-dependency approach in the explanation of transformations related to reforms

In short, the path-dependency approach can help explain how the issue of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees in France have been impacted by the historical structuring of the French health system. As has been shown, the medical profession as closed labour market responds to the characteristics of the corporatist organisation that practices the regulation, the legal discrimination and crucially defends the

¹⁹ We distinguish three types of professional careers of physicians with African diplomas. The model of 'successful career' means a model in which the graduate in African medicine may undertake a professional career in Europe identical to those of European nationals. There is not a barrier to entry, neither a duality between national citizens nor the non-nationals in the exercise of the profession. Although the phenomena of racism and stigmatisation throughout the career cannot be excluded, the law makes no distinction based on the origin of the diploma. This situation is the one that typically characterised the UK until the mid-2000s. The 'impossible career' model refers to the situation of African doctors in Switzerland. The system is very closed; it responds to a limited and selective binding preferential logic based on three circles (Swiss, European and Others) and makes it almost impossible to get job in the medical field unless naturalised Swiss or European (Mendy 2014:51).

interests of its own members. It is also characterised by an important power of negotiation and the historical capacity to exclude those the profession does not want as members.

The path-dependency approach also claims that national policy trajectories are locked into inert patterns (Steinmo, Thelen, and Longstreth 1992; Pierson 2000). In this logic, this assertion needs to be qualified in some respects with regards to the issue of the professional integration of foreign doctors working in France. In fact, the situation of foreign doctors is not subject to an inherent determinism since labour negotiations and the various reforms implemented since the 1980s and 1990s by French governments created the change by allowing the regularisation of a large number of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees. In fact, many contemporary studies cited below have focused on the failure of theories of pathdependence to account for social change. In many areas, there seems to be much less inertia (Mahoney 2000) than has previously been assumed by the theory. National policies even when considered relatively stable and included in national heritages such as economic and social policies (Scharpf and Schmidt 2000) or migration policies in Europe (Joppke 2007) have suffered severe transformations that erase their original features and lead them to a form of convergence. These transformations have been traditionally explained by theorists belonging to the school of historical neo-institutionalism as the result of 'critical junctures' of periods of 'third-order change' (Hall 1993) when public debates serve to reframe the issues and moments when a 'window of opportunity' (Kingdon 1984) opens and the search for a new policy program begins. This type of explanation can account for fundamental change and a break with past policies under the influence of changing the frame of reference and the dominant discursive structure (Jobert 1987; Schmidt and Radaelli 2005). However, analysis has also shown that the majority of policy changes can be introduced over time and thus can be much more incremental. In Beyond Continuity, Wolfang Streeck and Kathleen Thelen (2005) sketch a systematic theory of policy change, where one of the most powerful aspects is a critique of the 'punctuated equilibrium model' based on the assumption that long episodes of institutional inertia follow rare 'critical junctures' during which exogenous shocks provoke massive path departing institutional transformations. Although they do not reject the concepts of critical junctures and path-dependence, they convincingly argue that most forms of policy change occur outside such episodes, and that they often take an incremental form. When we look at the situation of foreign doctors in France in light of recent work on social change, my research shows two significant results.

Firstly, it is undeniable that the French medical system has undergone a series of transformations unthinkable in the strict sense of path-dependence approach. These transformations fit perfectly with the logic of 'institutional layering' analysed by Thelen and Streek (2005). Indeed, in the context of the Europeanisation of public policies, European doctors, who have not been subjected to the *numerus clausus*, had to be accepted as legitimate doctors in France. The aging French population and the inadequate number of physicians trained in the 1970s and 1980s, forced France to recruit foreign doctors and to increase the quota of restricted intake. Finally, to meet needs, and in the context of limited public budgets, many non-EU/EEA doctors could practice medicine within the hospital system, but very rarely in private practice. The creation of the hospital sector combined with the pressures and employment needs, alongside the public finance crisis has also led to the recruitment of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees that are not recognised as doctors by the College of Physicians.

Secondly, there is no change of the overall paradigm. Non-EU/EEA doctors are not considered legitimate doctors even if they have the qualifications of physicians which are legitimate in their country and which are recognised in other countries (e.g. the UK). In France, it remains the case that that they may engage only in subordinate roles. Significantly, the recruitment policies of non-EU/EEA doctors continue to highlight the imprint of the past and reveal a significant persistence of prejudices that some authors such as Mbembe (2005) stressed when they talked about the colonial practices. In fact in

colonial times, foreign doctors coming from colonies could only occupy some medical auxiliary functions. Certainly the combined pressures of the needs of the health system, their inability to recruit French or European doctors to unattractive jobs, and non EU / EEA doctors seeking recognition of their rights, led to repeated attempts of their integration into the medical profession, but these attempts face the strength of deep-rooted prejudice in the French medical profession and elites, much more so than in French society as a whole. In this sense, the institutional systems are more than just legal system and, as pointed out by James, March and Olsen (1989), institutions are a relatively enduring collection of rules and organised practices, embedded in structures of meaning. The rules may change incrementally, but the structures are provided which create inertia. For example, in the context of the practice of medicine, discussion forums of French doctors we have analysed demonstrate the existence of a deeprooted 'colonial' attitude to African doctors and their degree qualifications as insufficient. Otherwise, by explicitly excluding the norms and values built by the institutions to retain only formal institutions, which create obligations, authors such as Streeck and Thelen (2005) deprive themselves of the opportunity to analyse the persistence of behaviour, taboos that stand in sometimes paradoxical pressure of new needs. In France, even as the medical profession diversifies and opens its doors to a few foreign doctors (Cnom 2013) non EU / EEA doctors must continually organise social movements (strikes, demonstrations) to be admitted into the French medical system.

9 Conclusion

The French authorities mainly use ethical reasons to justify their refusal to recognise non-EU/EEA doctors in France. As they often say, the non-EU/EEA doctors, mostly those coming from Africa, have to return to their country to treat their populations. This paper goes beyond the political controversy and shows that the situation of non-EU/EEA doctors in France derives objectively from a complex historical process of interaction between standards settled in the past, particularly the historical power of medical corporatism represented by the French College of Physicians, the unexpected long-term effects of hospital reforms of 1958 and budgetary pressures. Based on the path-dependency approach this paper demonstrates two significant findings. Firstly, the French medical system has undergone a series of transformations unthinkable in the strict sense of the path-dependence approach: an opening of the medical profession to foreign physicians in the context of the Europeanisation of public policy, acceptance of non-EU/EEA doctors in a context of medical shortage and budgetary pressures. Secondly, there is no change of the overall paradigm. Significantly, the recruitment policies of non-EU/EEA doctors continue to highlight the imprint of the past and reveal a significant persistence of prejudices. Non-EU/EEA doctors are not considered legitimate doctors even if they have the qualifications of physicians which are legitimate in their country and which can be recognised in other countries. They may engage only in subordinate roles. At the same time, the opening-up of the EU tends to restrict the residual place and further marginalise the non-EU/EEA doctors. Indeed, as far as recruitment is concerned, France is increasingly finding alternatives to physicians from new member countries of the EU as mentioned by the officials of the French College of Physicians. The latter can continue to draw on the dominant ethical discourse which denounces the medical migration from developing countries even though the speech is out of step with the realities of most developed countries in which Medicine is a protected profession from an institutional point of view and closed by its internal functioning profession (Mendy 2010; Peterson et al. 2013). Imbued with these arguments, unions of doctors with non-EU/EEA degrees in France are seeing their margin of negotiation being reduced. In addition, recent reports on medical demography in France (Cnom 2013) reveal that more and more French students are bypassing the *numerus clausus*, doctors are studying in other countries such as Belgium, then returning to work in France. Confirmation of this trend may further contribute to the marginalisation of non-EU/EEA doctors.

References

Abbott, A. (1990) 'Conceptions of Time and Events in Social Science Methods: Causal and Narrative Approaches.' *Historical Methods* (23):140–150.

Association Nationale des Etudiants en Médicine de France (ANEMF) (2014) <u>www.anemf.org</u> [accessed January 2015].

Arthur, W. B. (1994) *Increasing Returns and Path-dependence in the Economy*. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.

Bailey F. G. (1971) Les règles du jeu politiques: Etude anthropologique. Paris: PUF.

Berland, Y. (2005) *Commission démographie médicale*. La Documentation Française, Paris, Ministère des solidarités, de la santé et de la famille, Commission familles, vulnérabilité, pauvreté, Avril.

Berland, Y. (2006) *Rapport Mission Démographie médicale hospitalière*. Ministère de la Santé et des solidarités, Paris, République française, Septembre.

Blanchard, P., Bancel, N. et Lemaire, S. (2005) *La fracture coloniale. La société française au prisme des héritages coloniaux*. Paris: La Découverte: 143–158.

Boudon, R. (1977) Effets pervers et ordre social. Paris: PUF.

Bouvier-Ajam, M. (2014) 'Corporatisme'. *Encyclopedia Universalis*. <u>http://www.universalis.fr/encyclopedie/corporatisme</u> [accessed September 2014].

Brenton, P., Pendya, S. S., Leblang, D. (2013) 'Doctors With Borders: Occupational Licencing as an Implicit Barrier to High Skill Migration'. Department of Politics, University of Virginia.

Cash, R. and Ulmann, P. (2008) 'Projet OCDE sur la migration des professionnels de santé. Le cas de la France'. *OECD Health Working Papers* No. 36.

Conseil National de l'Ordre des Médecins (2012) 'Les médecins de nationalité européenne et extraeuropéenne. Situation au 1^{er} janvier 2012'. Paris: CNOM.

Conseil National de l'Ordre des Médecins (2012a) 'Diplômes ouvrant droit a l'exercice de la médecine en France. Autorisations ministérielles d'exercice'. Paris: CNOM.

Conseil National de l'Ordre des Médecins (2012b) 'Nationalité ouvrant droit à l'exercice de la médecine en France'. Paris: CNOM.

Conseil National de l'Ordre des Médecins (2012c) 'Conditions légales d'exercice de la médecine en France'. Paris: CNOM.

Conseil national de l'Ordre des Médecins (2013) 'Atlas de la démographie médicale en France. Situation au 1^{er} janvier 2013'. Paris: CNOM.

Cottereau, V. (2012) 'Les PADHUE (Praticiens à diplôme hors Union Européenne) dans les hôpitaux publics de la région Poitu-Charentes'. Université de Poitiers, IAAT Poitou-Charentes.

Couffinhal, A. and Mousquès, J. (2001a) 'Les médecins diplômés hors de France : statuts et caractéristiques'. *Questions d'économie de la santé* No. 45. Paris: Centre de recherche, d'étude et de documentation en économique de la santé (CREDES).

Couffinhal, A. and Mousquès, J. (2001b) 'La démographie médicale française: état des lieux'. *Questions d'économie de la santé* No. 44. Paris: Centre de recherche, d'étude et de documentation en économique de la santé (CREDES).

Czaika, M. and Parsons, C. (forthcoming) 'The effectiveness of HSM policies in attracting talent'. Research Project: *The Drivers and Dynamics of High Skilled Migration*. Oxford: International Migration Institute.

Czaika, M. and Toma, S. (2015) 'Path-dependency in international mobility of academics'. *International Migration Institute Working Paper* No. 108. Oxford: International Migration Institute.

Czaika M., and de Haas, H., (2014) 'The Effects of Visa Policies on International Migration Dynamics'. *International Migration Institute Working Paper* No. 89/*DEMIG project paper* No. 18. Oxford: International Migration Institute.

Czaika, M. and de Haas, H. (2013) 'The Globalization of Migration. Has the world really become more migratory?' *International Migration Institute Working Paper* No. 68/*DEMIG project paper* No. 14. Oxford: International Migration Institute.

David, P. (1985) 'Clio and the Economics of QUERTY'. American Economic Review 75: 332-337.

Deau, X. (2006) Étude de la problématique des PADHUE (Praticiens à diplôme hors union européenne). Paris: CNOM.

De Haas, H. (2008) 'Migration and development. A theoretical perspective'. *International Migration Institute Working Paper* No. 9. Oxford: International Migration Institute.

Deplaude, M-O. (2011) 'Une Xénophobie d'Etat? "Les médecins étrangers" en France (1945–2006)'. *Politix* (95): 189–213.

Deplaude, M-O. (2009) 'Instituer la "selection" dans les facultés de médecine. Genèse et mise en œuvre du numerus clausus de médecine dans les années 68'. *Revue d'histoire de la protection sociale,* (2): 78–100.

Desqueuroux-Quidu, G. (2008) 'Les médecins étrangers, praticiens de seconde zone en France', 6 April 2009, *France24*, http://www.france24.com/fr/20080618-medecins-etrangers-praticiens-secondezone-france-reporters

DiMaggio, P. J. and Powell, W. W. (1991) 'The iron cage revisited: institutional isomorphism and collective rationality in organizational Fields'. In: DiMaggio, P. J. and Powell, W. W. (eds.) *The New Institutionalism in Organizational analysis*. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press.

Dubar, C. (1996) *La socialisation, construction des identités sociales et professionnelles.* Paris: Armand Colin.

Evans, P. et al.(1985) Bringing the State Back In. New York: Cambridge University Press.

Ferret, A. (2012) 'La médecine française a elle aussi ses sans-papiers!' 31 January, Le Point.fr.

Ferro, M. (1985) 'Les paradoxes du médecin'. Prospectives et Santé 34: 9-12.

Freidson, E. (1984) La profession médicale. Paris: Editions Payot.

Greener, I. (2005) 'The potential of Path-dependence in Political Studies'. Politics 25 (1): 62–72.

Hall, P. A. and Taylor, R. (1996) 'Political Science and the Three New Institutionalisms'. *Political Studies* (44): 936–957.

Hall, P. A. and Taylor, R. (1997) 'La science politique et les trois néo-institutionnalismes'. *Revue Française de science politique* 47 (3-4): 469–476.

Hardy-Dubernet, A-C. (2007) 'Classement des facultés et normalisation des savoirs médicaux'. Communication au colloque international du RESUP, Sciences-Po Paris, Février 1–3. Hardy-Dubernet, A. C. and Faure, Y. (2006) *Le choix d'une vie… Etude sociologique des choix des étudiants de médecine à l'issue des épreuves classantes nationales 2005*. Direction de la recherche, des études, de l'évaluation et des statistiques (DRESS), Série Etudes, n° 66, décembre.

Haroum, J. (1969) Sociologie de la décision. La réforme des études médicales et des structures *hospitalières*. Paris: Editions du CNRS.

Hassenteufeul, P. (1997) *Les médecins face à l'Etat. Une comparaison européenne.* Paris: Presses de la Fondation des Sciences Politiques.

Herzlich, C. et al. (1993) Cinquante ans d'exercice de la médecine en France, carrières et pratiques des médecins français 1930–1980. Paris: Editions INSERM-DOIN.

Hughes, E. C. (1937) 'Institutional office and the person'. *American Journal of Sociology* 43(3): 404–413.

Immergut E. M. (1998) 'The Theoretical Core of the New Institutionalism'. *Politics & Society* 26 (1): 5–34.

Immergut, E. M. (1992) *Health politics. Interests and institutions in Western Europe*. New York: Cambridge University Press.

Journal Officiel de la République française (2013). Arrêté du 13 février 2013 modifiant l'arrêté du 25 février 2010 fixant la composition du dossier à fournir aux commissions d'autorisation d'exercice et au Conseil supérieur de la pharmacie compétents pour l'examen des demandes présentées en vue de l'exercice en France des professions de médecin, chirurgien-dentiste, sage-femme et pharmacien. Paris: République Française, 22 février.

Joppke, C. (2007) 'Transformation of Immigrant Integration, Civic Integration and Antidiscrimination in the Netherlands, France, and Germany'. *World Politics* 59 (2):243–273.

Karl, T. R. (1997) 'The Paradox of Plenty: Oil Booms and Plenty: Oil Booms and Petro-States'. Berkeley and Los Angeles, CA: University of California Press.

Kingdon, J. W. (1984) *Agendas, Alternatives and Public Policies*. Boston: Little Brown and Company.

Le Breton-Lerouvillois, G. (2007) *Les médecins de nationalité européenne et extra-européenne en France*. Paris: CNOM.

Léonard, J. (1981) La médecine entre les pouvoirs et les savoirs. Paris: Editions Aubier.

Lochak, D. (1995) 'Médecin ou Français: il faut choisir!' Plein Droit n°28. Septembre.

Mahoney, J. (2000) 'Path-dependence in Historical Sociology'. Theory and Society (4): 507-448.

Mahoney, J. (2001) 'Path-dependent Explanations of Regime Change: Central America in comparative Perspective'. *Studies in Comparative International Development* 36 (1): 111–141.

March, J. G. and Olsen, J. P. (1996) 'Institutional Perspectives on Political Institutions'. *Governance: an International Journal of Policy and Administration* 9 (3): 247–264.

March, J. and Olsen, J. P. (1989) *Rediscovering Institutions: The Organizational Basis of Politics*. New York: Free Press/Macmillan.

March, J. G. and Olsen, J. P. (1984) 'The New Institutionalism: Organizational Factors in Political Life'. *The American Political Science Review*, 78 (3): 734–749.

Mbembé A. (2005a) 'La république désoeuvrée: La France à l'ère post-coloniale'. *Le Débat* (137): 159–175.

Mbembé, A. (2005b) 'La République et l'impensé de la race'. In: Blanchard, P. Bancel, N. and Lemaire, S. (eds.) *La fracture coloniale. La société française au prisme des héritages coloniaux.* Paris: La Découverte: 143–158.

Mendy, A. F. (2010) 'Les migrations internationales des médecins d'Afrique: entre stratégies d'acteurs, politiques nationales et débats internationaux. Les cas du Royaume-Uni, de la France et de la Suisse'. Thèse de doctorat, Université de Lausanne, Suisse.

Mendy, A. F. (2014) 'La carrière du médecin africain en Europe: être médecin avec un diplôme africain au Royaume-Uni, en France et en Suisse'. *Swiss Journal of Sociology* 40 (1): 47–71.

Merrien, F-X. (1990) 'Etat et politiques sociales: contribution à une théorie "néo-institutionnaliste". *Sociologie du Travail* (3): 267–294.

Merrien, F-X. (2000) 'La restructuration des États-providence: "sentier de dépendance", ou tournant néo-libéral? Une interprétation néo-institutionnaliste'. *Recherche sociologique* (2): 29–44.

Merrien, F-X. (2002) 'Etats-providence en devenir. Une relecture critique des recherches récentes'. *Revue française de sociologie* 43 (2): 211–242.

Merrien, F-X. et al. (2005) L'Etat social. Une perspective internationale. Paris: Armand Colin.

Miles, R. and Brown, M. (2003) Racism. London: Routledge. Second Edition.

Ministère de la santé, de la jeunesse et des sports (2008) *Fiche d'information relative à la procédure d'autorisation d'exercice (PAE) des praticiens à diplôme hors Union Européenne (PADHUE)*. Paris: Ministère de la santé et des solidarités.

Mouataarif, Y. (2006) 'S.O.S médecins étrangers: contrats précaires, salaires injustes, carrières bloquées. Ils sont aujourd'hui plusieurs à exercer dans les hôpitaux publics sans que leurs compétences soient reconnues'. 18 April, *Jeune Afrique*,

http://www.jeuneafrique.com/Article/LIN16046sosmdsregna0/ [accessed 6 April 2009].

Moullan, Y. and Chojnicki, X. (forthcoming) 'Education and Immigration: Substitutes or Complements? A Case-Study of Medical Doctors'.

Nahum, H. (2008) 'L'éviction des médecins juifs dans la France de Vichy'. *Archives Juives* 41(1): 41–58.

North, D. C. (1990) *Institutions, Institutional Change and Economic Performance*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

North, D. C. (1991) 'Institutions'. Journal of Economic Perspectives 5(1): 97–112.

Paradeise, C. (1984) 'La marine marchande: un marché du travail fermé?' *Revue française de Sociologie* 3(25): 352–375.

Paradeise, C. (1988) 'Les professions comme marchés du travail fermés'. *Sociologie et Sociétés* 20 (2): 9–21.

Parsons, C. (forthcoming) 'International Skilled Labour Flows: *Human Capital through the Backdoor*?' Research Project: *The Drivers and Dynamics of High Skilled Migration*. Oxford: International Migration Institute.

Peters, G. B. et al. (2005) 'The politics of Path-dependency: Political Conflict in historical Institutionalism'. *The Journal of Politics*, 67 (4): 1275–1300.

Pierson, P. (1996) 'The Path to European Integration: A Historical Institutionalist analysis'. *Comparative Political Studies* 29 (2): 123–163.

Pierson, P. (2000) 'Increasing Returns, Path-dependence, and the Study of Politics'. *American Political Science Review* 94 (2): 251–267.

Piganeau, K. (2011) 'Médecins à diplôme étranger. Comment la France à aspirer 15000 médecins "à accents". *Le Quotidien du Médecin*, 16 mars.

Pinel, F. (2006) 'Les médecins "étrangers" exploités par la France. Précarité, exploitation, discrimination: petit scandale au quotidien', 21 April, *Afrik.com*, http://www.afrik.com/article9744.html [accessed 6 April 2009].

Piquemal, M. (2009) 'Médecins étrangers: "On nous exploite et on nous jette", 4 March, *Libération*, http://www.liberation.fr/societe/0101472779-medecins-etrangers-on-nous-exploite-et-on-nous-jette [accessed 6 April 2009].

Peterson, B., Pandya, S.S., Leblanc, D. (2013) 'Doctors with Borders: Ocupational Licensing as an Implicit Barrier to High Skill Migration'. Department of Politics, University of Virginia.

Rufin, J-C. (2008) Un léopard sur le garrot. Chroniques d'un médecin nomade. Paris: Gallimard.

Scharpf, F., Schmidt, V. (eds) (2000) *Welfare and Work in the Open Economy*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Schimdt, V. A. (2010) 'Taking ideas and discourse seriously: explaining change through discursive institutionalism as the fourth "new institutionalism". *European Political Science Review* 2 (1): 1–25.

Seguestrin, D. (1985) Le phénomène corporatiste. Essai sur l'avenir des systèmes professionnels fermés en France. Paris: Fayard.

Sewell, H. W. (1990) 'Three temporalities: Toward a Sociology of the Event.' Presented at a conference on 'The historic Turn in the Human Sciences.' University of Michigan, October.

Sewell, W. H. (1996) 'Three Temporalities: Toward an Eventful Sociology.' In: McDonald, T. J. (ed.) *The Historic Turn in the Human Sciences*. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, pp. 245–280.

Shepsle, K. A. (1986) *Institutional equilibrium and equilibrium institutions*. *Political science: the science of politics*. New York: H. Weisenberg, Agathon Press.

Skocpol, T. (1985) 'Bringing the State Back In: Stategies of Analysis in Current Research. Introduction'. In: Evans, P. B., Rueschemeyer, D. and Skocpol, T. (eds.) *Bringing the State Back In*, Cambridge: Cambridge Press University, pp 1–3.

Skocpol, T. (1992) *Protecting Soldiers and Mothers: The political Origins of Social Policy in The United States.* USA: Harvard University Press.

Steinmo, S. (2001) 'The New Institutionalism'. In: Clark, B. and Foweraker, J. (eds.) *The Encyclopedia of Democratic Thought*. London: Routledge.

Steinmo, S., Thelen, K. and Longstreth, F. (eds) (1992) *Structuring Politics: Historical Institutionalism in Comparative Analysis*. New York: Cambridge University Press.

Streek, W., Thelen, K. (eds) (2005) *Beyond continuity. Institutional change in advanced political economies.* Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Streeck, W. (1992) 'Social Institutions and Welfare State Restructuring: The Impact of Institutions on Social Policy Change in Developed Democracies'. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications.

Syndicat National des Praticiens à Diplôme hors unon européenne (SNPADHUE) (2013) *Communiqué du SNPADHUE du 12 novembre*. Paris: SNPADHUE.

Thelen, K. (1999) 'Historical Institutionalism in Comparative Politics'. *Annual Review of Political Science* (2): 369–404.

Toma, S. and Villares-Varela, M. (forthcoming). 'The role of policies in migration decision-making processes for Indian researchers'. Research Project: *The Drivers and Dynamics of High Skilled Migration*. Oxford: International Migration Institute.

Verdoot, P. (2000) 'Le retour du Barnum'. La Savate, No. 226. 6 November.